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not limited to, revising the final in-
spection report or determinations be-
fore publication. 

(5) The review pursuant to this sec-
tion shall be completed and a written 
notice pursuant to this section shall be 
sent no more than 75 calendar days 
after notification to the firm and the 
PCAOB that the Commission is grant-
ing the request for an interim review, 
unless the Commission extends the pe-
riod for good cause. 

(f) Treatment of review. (1) Time peri-
ods in this section shall be computed as 
provided in the Commission’s Rules of 
Practice, 17 CFR 201.160. 

(2) Unless otherwise determined by 
the Commission, the decision to grant 
or deny a review request and the con-
clusions of the Commission’s review 
shall be non-public, and the informa-
tion or documents submitted, created, 
or obtained by the Commission or its 
staff in the course of the review shall 
be deemed non-public. Nothing in this 
rule shall be construed to impair or 
limit the ability of any party to re-
quest confidential treatment under the 
Freedom of Information Act, 15 U.S.C. 
7215(b)(5), or any other applicable law. 

(3) Pursuant to 15 U.S.C. 7214(h)(2), 
any decision of the Commission as a re-
sult of an interim review with respect 
to a PCAOB inspection report, includ-
ing whether a request for review is 
granted or denied, shall not be review-
able under 15 U.S.C. 78y and shall not 
be deemed to be ‘‘final agency action’’ 
for purposes of 5 U.S.C. 704. 

(4) Any action taken by the Commis-
sion relates solely to the publication of 
the relevant inspection report and does 
not affect the ability of the Commis-
sion or PCAOB to take appropriate ac-
tion. 

(g) Designation of address; Representa-
tion. (1) When a registered public ac-
counting firm first submits a request 
for interim Commission review, or an 
associated person first submits infor-
mation related to a request, the firm or 
associated person shall submit to the 
Commission, and keep current, an ad-
dress at which any notice or other 
written communication furnished to 
the firm or associated person may be 
sent, a contact name and telephone 
number where the firm or associated 
person may be reached during business 

hours and, if represented, the rep-
resentative’s name, business address, 
and telephone number. 

(2) If the firm, PCAOB, or associated 
person will be represented by a rep-
resentative, the initial submission of 
that person shall be accompanied by 
the notice of appearance required by 
§ 201.102(d). The other provisions of 
§ 201.102 with respect to representation 
before the Commission shall apply. 

[75 FR 47449, Aug. 6, 2010] 

§ 202.170 Initiation of disapproval pro-
ceedings for PCAOB proposed rules. 

Initiation of disapproval proceedings 
for proposed rules of the Public Com-
pany Accounting Oversight Board as 
defined by section 107 of the Sarbanes- 
Oxley Act of 2002 are subject to the 
provisions of §§ 201.700 and 201.701 of 
this chapter as fully as if it were a reg-
istered securities association, except that: 

(a) Demonstration of consistency with 
the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002. For pur-
poses of proposed rules of the Public 
Company Accounting Oversight Board, 
apply this paragraph in lieu of para-
graph (b)(3) of § 201.700 of this chapter. 
The burden to demonstrate that a pro-
posed rule is consistent with the re-
quirements of title I of the Sarbanes- 
Oxley Act of 2002, and the rules and 
regulations issued thereunder, or as 
necessary or appropriate in the public 
interest or for the protection of inves-
tors, is on the Public Company Ac-
counting Oversight Board. In its filing 
the Public Company Accounting Over-
sight Board must explain in a clear and 
comprehensible manner why the pro-
posed rule change is consistent with 
the requirements of title I of the Sar-
banes-Oxley Act of 2002 and the rules 
and regulations thereunder, or as nec-
essary or appropriate in the public in-
terest or for the protection of inves-
tors. A mere assertion that the pro-
posed rule change is consistent with 
those requirements is not sufficient. 
Instead, the description of the proposed 
rule, its purpose and operation, its ef-
fect, and a legal analysis of its consist-
ency with applicable requirements 
must all be sufficiently detailed and 
specific to support an affirmative Com-
mission finding. Any failure by the 
Public Company Accounting Oversight 
Board in its proposed rule filing with 
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the Commission may result in the 
Commission not having a sufficient 
basis to make an affirmative finding 
that a proposed rule change is con-
sistent with the title I of the Sarbanes- 
Oxley Act of 2002, and the rules and 
regulations issued thereunder, or as 
necessary or appropriate in the public 
interest or for the protection of inves-
tors. 

(b) For each reference to ‘‘the Ex-
change Act and the rules and regula-
tions thereunder applicable to the self- 
regulatory organization’’ apply ‘‘title I 
of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002, and 
the rules and regulations issued there-
under applicable to such organization, 
or as necessary or appropriate in the 
public interest or for the protection of 
investors.’’ 

[76 FR 4072, Jan. 24, 2011] 

§ 202.190 Public Company Accounting 
Oversight Board budget approval 
process. 

(a) Purpose. These procedures are es-
tablished in connection with consider-
ation and approval of the budget and 
the accounting support fee for the Pub-
lic Company Accounting Oversight 
Board (PCAOB). Actions attributed to 
the PCAOB in this section shall be per-
formed as authorized by the Sarbanes- 
Oxley Act of 2002 and the PCAOB’s by-
laws. 

(b) Definitions. For the purposes of 
this section, the following definitions 
shall apply: 

(1) Budget category means a grouping 
of similar expenditures within the 
PCAOB’s budget. Budget categories 
shall include, among others: personnel, 
training, recruiting and relocation ex-
penses, information technology, con-
sulting and professional fees, travel, 
administrative expenses, lease costs 
and related expenses, and capital im-
provements of facilities. 

(2) Budget justification means the jus-
tification for each annual budget, pre-
pared in concise and specific terms, 
covering all of the PCAOB’s programs 
and activities, and including, among 
other things as may be requested by 
the Commission: 

(i) A performance budget for the 
budget year; 

(ii) An analysis of the PCAOB’s budg-
et, including a tabular presentation 

that identifies the budgetary resources 
required for each program area (with a 
breakout of resources by budget cat-
egory); a description of the budgetary 
resources identified in the budget in 
the context of the PCAOB’s programs 
and activities; and an explanation of 
the analysis used to determine the re-
sources needed to accomplish each pro-
gram and strategic goal that dem-
onstrates that reasonable opportuni-
ties for making more efficient and ef-
fective use of resources have been ex-
plored; 

(iii) A description of the relationship 
between the results or outcomes the 
PCAOB expects to achieve (as discussed 
in the PCAOB’s strategic plan) and the 
resources requested in the budget; 

(iv) Assumptions underlying the cal-
culation of the working capital reserve 
as permitted in paragraph (d)(3) of this 
section and assumptions underlying 
PCAOB estimates, including work 
years, program outputs, base com-
pensation levels and proposed com-
pensation increases, and costs of inputs 
such as materials or contract costs; 

(v) A discussion of any models used 
to develop PCAOB estimates; 

(vi) Detailed funding levels for edu-
cation, training, and travel of the 
PCAOB workforce; 

(vii) Information sufficient for the 
Commission to assess current and pro-
posed capital projects and information 
technology projects; and 

(viii) A statement that the PCAOB 
has considered relative costs and bene-
fits in formulating the programs, 
projects and activities described in the 
budget. 

(3) Budget year means the PCAOB fis-
cal year that is the subject of the budg-
et prepared and submitted by the 
PCAOB to the Commission for ap-
proval. 

(4) Current year means the PCAOB fis-
cal year that precedes the budget year, 
and is the year in which the PCAOB 
prepares the budget. 

(5) Performance budget means a budget 
that presents what the PCAOB pro-
poses to accomplish in the budget year 
and what resources these proposals will 
require, and that serves as the primary 
basis for the justification of the budget 
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